MINUTES FOR (2) TWO PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

  HELD TUESDAY, JANUARY 6, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL   

Members Present:  Michael Dolan, John Grant, Edward Mead, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Ben Gettinger (Chair)


Not Present:  Jeanne Cervin, (Vice Chair); Anthony Sutton
C.   
PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BY:  2/9/2015; EXPIRES ON 4/15/2015

1. 321 BOSTON POST ROAD (ZONE CDD-1)  Petition of Duane Lanham for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval for building change of use from retail to office space over 10,000 SF on map 53, Block 307, Parcel 3, of which Fischel Properties is the owner.

John Eckman, Fischel Properties.    This is the building where Good Will had a 10,000 SF store located on West Main Street and the Boston Post Road.  Milford Pediatrics moved their practice to this location and needs additional space for storage and for conference rooms.  They require approximately 600 SF, which puts them over the 10,000 SF limit, which calls for a Special Permit.  There is no parking change from retail to office use.  The application is solely for additional space.
Mr. Sulkis:   This is as simple an application as has been presented.
Discussion:  None.

Chairman Gettinger :  Asked if anyone present is before or against this particular application.  (No response)  The record was closed.  

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve.
Second:  Mr. Grant.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passes.

Chairman Gettinger:  The next two agenda items are related.

2. 23 MEADOWS END ROAD (ZONE R-10) Petition of Westcott and Mapes, Inc. for a Change of Zone from R-10 to CDD-3 on Map 25, Block 207, Parcel 39, of which Michelle Armellino is the owner.
Raymond A. Macaluso, President and Principal, Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT.    All the requirements for the zone change and Special Permit have been submitted.  Also present are the property owners Michelle and John Armellino, Jr. and Attorney Kevin Curseaden.  The subject property is .24 acres.  The existing structure is a 1,433 SF two-story wood frame house with a single detached garage, storage shed and child’s playhouse.  The ancillary structures will be removed.  The house will remain and the proposed use is as an office business.  The house is in the R-10 zone and the proposed project is to move the existing residential house to the CDD-1 zone.   
The plan is for the property owner to use the house for his own business.  Work on the site will be limited.  The zone change is specifically for this use.  There is an adjoining parcel that the Armellinos owns, which will remain residential.  Armellino will run the business as a realtor.  
Prior to this application, the Armellino Restaurant was sold to the Chevy Dealership.   The Board previously approved that application.  This property adjoins that parcel which is in the CDD-1 zone.

Kevin Curseaden, Esq.  26 Cherry Street, Milford.  Stated the standard for a zone change according to CT case law.  Zone change should be a two part test in accordance with the City of Milford Comprehensive Plan, which is comprised of the Milford Zoning Regulations and the Milford Zoning Map, specifically Section 8.2.  If the application or the use that is being asked to be allowed on this parcel follows the comprehensive plan and is an allowed use in the proposed zone.  The Comprehensive Plan is not the Plan of Conservation and Development.  

John Armellino:  Stated his intentions with the application.  Has resided for 10 years on the property.  Would like to put an office in the existing house and move next door.   
Michelle Armellino:  Stated the family’s long time credentials as Milford business owners and residents and their intentions to stay in the City.
Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comment.
Board discussion:  None.
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public and gave instructions for the public to speak.  Asked if anyone present wished to speak in favor of the application.
Anthony Giannattasio, 58 Rosebrook Road:  Supports the application.  Reasonable request.  Property abuts two commercial properties.  Perfect fit for this type of use.  Helps local businesses to expand their business.

Chairman Gettinger:  Asked if anyone present was against the application.
The following residents spoke against the application for a zone change based on the following reasons:  Lighting from adjoining commercial properties; noise; traffic; setting a precedent for other commercial properties to encroach in residential neighborhoods; no guarantee that the proposed commercial use will not change.  New residents moving in do not expect this type of change in their neighborhood:
Phyllis Gallo, 25 Sycamore Drive.  Presented a petition of 100 signatures from residents in the neighborhood who were against the zoning change.  The petition was date stamped into the record.  Ms. Gallo was opposed to the zone change.
Steven Kraffmiller, 37 Sycamore Road.  Opposed to the zone change.
Kim Gravel, 22 Meadows End Road.  Opposed to the zone change.
Cynthia Poulon, 18 Meadows End Road.  Opposed to the zone change.
Susan Cano, 35 Avery Avenue.  Opposed to the zone change.
Kathryn Kraffmiller, 37 Sycamore Road.  Opposed to the zone change.
Susan Colinari, 37 Meadows End Road.  Opposed to the zone change.
Kimberly  and Thomas Rubello  137 Meadows End Road.  Opposed to the zone change.
Bob Beloin, 57 Sycamore Drive.  Opposed to the zone change.  

Karen Ceslik, 22 Sycamore Road.  Opposed to the zone change.    

Rebuttal by Applicant:
Mr. Armellino:  Respects the neighbors’ opinions.  The restaurant was not his issue.  Just talking about the house and property.  He is not the car dealer.  The parking lot is blocked.  Will not produce more traffic.  Would like the neighbors to see the site plan and what he proposes to do on the property.
Mr. Macaluso:  Did not have an opportunity to show the neighbors the site plan.  Asked to table the application to show the neighbors the site plan.  It will give Mr. and Mrs. Armellino the  opportunity to show the plans to the residents.

Mr. Quish:   Supported this idea.  
Mr. Dolan:  Not concerned about the site plan and what it will be.  His concern is changing the property from a residential to a commercial zone.  Lovely neighborhood. Not in favor of changing the zone.  Issue is what the property can be in the future if the change is made.
Mr. Mead:  Knows the applicant’s intent but if the neighbors don’t want to look at the site plan, there is no point to table the hearing.
Mr. Quish:  The residents’ concern is no guarantee that the real estate office will remain in perpetuity.  In the recent application for a zone change the applicant came up with a deed restriction for the property which the neighbors agreed to.
Ray Macaluso:  Agreed with Mr. Quish.
Chairman Gettinger:  No problem with tabling the hearing. Will not hurt anyone to try to work things out with each other.  Last hearing there were 65 people against and next time they were all for the zone change.
Discussion as to continuing the rebuttal procedure and voting on tabling the hearing and what the status of the public hearing would be if the matter was tabled.
Attorney Curseaden:  Two separate issues: 1) The public’s rebuttal is limited to Mr. Armellino’s comments and, 2) Whether the hearing should be tabled so the public could view the site plan.   The hearing should be kept open.  The public may not want to see the site plan at all.
It was determined that the rebuttal process should be continued.

Continued Rebuttal by the Applicant:

Mr. Armellino:  There is less traffic because the restaurant is not there.  Beautiful neighborhood.  He and his family will continue to live there.  

Rebuttal by the Public:
Mike Colonari, 37 Meadows End Road.  Against the zone change.   
Kathryn Kraffmiller, 37 Sycamore Road.  Against the zone change.

Cynthia Poulon, 18 Meadows End Road.  Against the zone change. 
Steve Kraffmiller, 37 Sycamore Road.  Against zone change.   
Susan Colonari.  37 Meadows End Road. Against zone change.

Kim Gravel, 22 Meadows End Road.  Against zone change.

Phyllis Gallo, 25 Sycamore Road.  Against zone change.

Kim Rubello, 147 Meadows End Road.  Against the zone change.
Thomas Rubello, 147 Meadows End Road.  Against the zone change.
Karen Ceslik, 22 Sycamore Road. Against the zone change.
Susan Cano, 35 Avery Avenue. Against zone change.

Final Rebuttal:

Attorney Curseaden:  The property in question is very small.  It is surrounded on both sides by the CDD-3 zone.  If the Board decides to keep the public hearing open, the applicant will have more information to present.
Mr. Macaluso:  Asked that the hearing be tabled.
Mr. Dolan:  Against tabling the application.  Would like the Board to vote.
 Motion:  By Mr. Dolan to not table the hearing and vote on the application tonight.
Mr. Moore:  Second.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of not tabling the hearing.

Motion:  Passed not to table the hearing.

Chairman Gettinger:  Closed the public hearing.

Motion:  By Mr. Dolan  to deny the petition for a zone change from Zone R-10 to the CDD-3 zone, on Map 25, Block 47, Parcel 39, of which Michelle Armellino is the owner.

Discussion:  

Chairman Gettinger:  The Board used a prior application as a benchmark.  The application was denied and the applicant went back and worked with the residents which led to its approval.   In favor of the applicant being able to run a business out of the house on the property, but the neighbors must be in agreement.  However, he is consistent in that you cannot keep eroding the residential line further and further if the residents are not in agreement. 
Vote:  All members voted in favor of denying the application.

Motion:  Passed.
D.
NEW BUSINESS

3. 23 MEADOWS END ROAD (ZONE CDD-3)  Petition of Westcott and Mapes, Inc. for Site Plan Review approval to construct commercial use/office space on Map 25, Block 207, Parcel 39, of which Michelle Amellino is the owner.
Motion:  By Mr. Dolan to deny the petition for Site Plan Review approval  due to its contingency on  the denial of the petition for a zone change from R-10 to the CDD-3 zone on Map 25, Parcel 47 Lot 39.
Second:  Mr. Grant.

Discussion:   None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of denial.

Motion:  For denial passed.
E

LIAISON REPORTS – None.
F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE – Discussion of proposed regulation changes. 
Mr. Grant:  At the last meeting the Board received the newest proposed regulation changes approved by the Subcommittee.   He asked the Board to approve the proposed regulation changes to go to the next level of distribution to the required regional agencies, towns and City Attorney.
Motion:  By Mr. Dolan for Board approval.
Mr. Nichol:  Second.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passed.
G.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (12/16/2014)
Motion:  Mr. Grant for approval of the Minutes.
Mr. Nichol:  Second.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passed.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT

There will be a UConn land use workshop on March 21, 2015.  
I.
STAFF REPORT – None.
Motion:  To adjourn by Mr. Dolan.
Second:   Mr. Quish.

Vote:
    All in favor of adjournment.

Motion:   Passed.

 The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on January 20, 2015.
Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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